MINUTES of the Annual Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Main School Hall, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 15th May 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond, P Goodyer, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson.
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Twelve members of the public.
1.       ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
It was proposed by Councillor C Hall, duly seconded by Councillor R Widdowson and
RESOLVED

     that Councillor W Bond be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
(Councillor Bond signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.)
 Councillor Bond in the Chair.

2.        APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
           It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Peters, duly seconded by Councillor W Bond and 
           RESOLVED

     that Councillor Paul Goodyer be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
 (Councillor Goodyer signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.)
          3.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of County Councillor S Ferguson, District Councillor R J West and Parish Councillor H Fieldhouse. 
  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
          4.      COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS & MEMBERS OF              THE PUBLIC
In the absence of the County and District Councillors, there were no further reports nor any additional comments from the public.   
5.        MINUTES
           The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 20th March 2023 were approved as a         

            correct record and signed by the Chairman.   
          6.       ALLOCATION OF RESPONSIBILITIES
 After a review of the issues/areas currently under consideration by the Parish Council, it was, 

  RESOLVED

that responsibility be allocated to the following Councillors for specific areas of the Council’s business –

i. Saxon Green           
                                       Councillor P Goodyer
ii. Recreation Ground                                             Councillor H Fieldhouse
iii. Parish Paths                                                         Councillor C Hall
iv. Trees                                                                     Councillor R Widdowson
v. Highways 


                          All Councillors
vi. Planning & Building                                            All Councillors
vii. Facebook Page/Website                                   Councillors C Hall/ P Goodyer

viii. Parish Magazine Liaison                                    Councillor L Sullivan
ix. Speed watch
                                                    Councillor C Hall
x. Climate Change/Emergency                             Councillor Mrs J Jackson
                      It was agreed that any new responsibilities would be attributed to Councillors as and when 
         they arose.  
            7.      COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND POLICIES/PROCEDURES
                      Having had the opportunity to review the Parish Council’s policies and procedures, it was, 
                      RESOLVED

                            that the following policies, procedures and documents be approved and adopted for the  ensuing year –

i Standing Orders

ii Financial Regulations

iii Code of Conduct for Members

iv Dispensation Procedures Guide

v Complaints Procedure

vi Retention & Disposal Policy & Appendix

vii Model Publication Scheme

viii Information & Data Protection Policy

ix Equality Policy

x Safeguarding Policy

xi Health & Safety Policy

xii Risk Management Policy

xiii Social Media & Electric Communication Policy

xiv Press & Media Policy

xv Grants Award Policy
xvi Grievance Procedure 
xvii Operation London Bridge; and
xviii Dignity At Work Policy

             8.       INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2022/23
   The Clerk reported that the Council’s Internal Auditor had confirmed that he was satisfied that all internal control objectives had been achieved during the financial year 2022/23 ‘in all significant respects, to a standard adequate to meet the needs of the Parish Council’.  Whereupon it was 
                    RESOLVED

  that the report of the Internal Auditor for the Council Year 2022/23 be received and LGS Services be appointed to undertake the task again in 2023/24.
             9.       ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2022/23                    

                  a.  Annual Governance Statement 2022/23
Having received a copy of the Annual Governance & Accountability Return for the year ended 31st March 2023 (which included the conclusions of the Internal Auditor) (a copy of which had been circulated in advance of the meeting), and considered and responded ‘yes’ to each of the accounting statements, the Parish Council, 


          RESOLVED
               that the accounting statements be agreed, and the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.

               b.     Accounting Statements 2022/23
                        RESOLVED

                that the accounting statements for 2022/23 be approved and the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the Certificate of Exemption on behalf of the Parish Council for submission to the External Auditor.

10.        REQUEST FOR SUPPORT 

        a.  Recreation Ground Committee

Jamie Stanton attended the meeting on behalf of the Recreation Ground Committee.  He began his address by stating that it had been a challenging year.  However, the Football Club currently fielded two adult teams and several under 16s teams at U15, U12 and U10 age groups all of which attracted players and visitors to the village.  An U7 team would be starting shortly.  Unfortunately, the Sports Pavilion had been damaged by burst pipes during the cold spell in December and although the insurance claim had been successful, the new premium had subsequently doubled.  Service costs had also increased which were diminishing reserves.  In terms of future plans, the Committee had in mind to increase fundraising and organise a charity football game during the school holidays.  Support from the Parish Council would be appreciated and was essential.   In response to questions, Jamie made it clear that the Committee would have no objection to other sports and age groups using the Recreation Ground provided there were people in place to run and organise any new club.  All teams were self-sufficient. He also added that the Recreation Ground supported the allotments, Sensory Garden and that funds received from the Parish Council were used to maintain the Recreation Ground, strimmers and lawn mower.   Following further questions around dog nuisance, access and hedgerows bordering the site, it was 
RESOLVED

     that the Recreation Ground Management Committee be awarded a grant of £1250.

     b.   Community Shop

Andy Wylde addressed the Parish Council on behalf of the Community Shop.   He advised that the Shop had reported a loss to February 2023 as fixed costs had doubled and footfall had not increased.   Andy considered that the Shop should change its ethos and begin to operate as a community service rather than a business going forward.  It would, however, continue to apply for funding from different sources.   Andy was of the view that the future of the Community Shop should be included in the Village Plan and that the Parish Council should commit funding to the Community Shop on an annual basis.  Following questions about the range and extent of stock, Andy acknowledged the issue and reported that a new manager had recently been appointed and hopefully these problems would be overcome by training and experience.  He admitted, however, that it was difficult to balance stock and demand.   Having noted a suggestion that marketing the potential provision of lunches for the Industrial Estate might be a worthwhile option, it was
RESOLVED

     that the Great Paxton Community Shop be awarded a grant of £1250.

           11.       PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 

                   i. Erection of dwelling with access, widening of existing access including dropped kerbs, footpath, and demolition of outbuildings, 58 High Street: 22/01426/FUL (Original and amended application).  Reported that the application was approved by the District Council on 18th April.
                  ii.  Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and bike storage, Land West of The Bungalow River Lane: 22/01359/FUL.  Reported as   still ‘in progress’.
                 iii.  Two storey side extension and single storey rear extension, 47 Rectory Close:         Application No. 23/00156/HHFUL. Reported that the application had been approved by the District Council on 12th May.
                 iv.  Proposed Accommodation in outbuilding ancillary to dwelling, 22 London Lane: Application No. 23/00190/HHFUL. Reported as still ‘in progress’.

                  v.  36 Meadow Way, erection of first floor extension & raising of roof height to add a second floor: Application No 23/00385/HHFUL.  As a new application, this was in progress.
          12.        CIL PAYMENT & POTENTIAL USE
             It was noted formally that the Parish Council had received a CIL payment of £12,349.17 in connection with Application No: 19/00959/FUL – development at 74 High Street.   Although, keen to upgrade all streetlights on the High Street, the updated quote received from Balfour Beatty was considered unsatisfactory, incomplete and unacceptable in its current form.   The Clerk agreed to ask for a new detailed estimate.  Should a revised quote be forthcoming from Balfour Beatty before the next meeting, Councillors agreed to consider it via email.  
              In terms of other uses for the CIL monies and dependant on the outcome of the LHI Application to the County Council, it was suggested that a project to improve the footpath next to the High Street should be considered.   
13.       LOCAL HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENTS 2022/23 & 20mph APPLICATION
Parish Councillors noted that the LHI Application for improvements to the High Street was currently being progressed by County Council Officers and that the application for a 20mph zone on the High Street, main estate roads and in the vicinity of the school had been submitted by the April deadline.

14.       CAPALC: AFFILIATION
Councillors were reminded that they had, since 2019, decided not to renew the Parish Council’s membership of CAPALC but to review the position annually.  Having been advised that an invitation to affiliate to CAPALC for 2023/24 had been received and that the fee for annual membership had increased to £439.55 in total, it was
RESOLVED
      that an invitation to affiliate to CAPALC in 2023/24 be not accepted.  
15.       SAXON GREEN: ANNUAL & ROUTINE INSPECTION 
             Councillors received the Safety Inspection Report on Saxon Green Play Area prepared by RoSPA on behalf of the Parish Council.  A copy of the report had been circulated, in advance. Although satisfied that most items raised had been identified as ‘low risk’, there were several issues which could be improved over the Summer through contact with Sovereign Play and minor maintenance.  It was accepted that several items of play equipment required replacement.    It had also been identified by Councillors that the part refuse/part dog bin on site should be relocated away from the entrance gate on the other side of the path.  As there were no other updates, it was   
             RESOLVED
                  that the Play Area Safety Inspection Report be received and placed on the Parish 

 Council’s website for information and the items identified be pursued by the Clerk.
      16.     ATTENDANCE AT MEETING: GREAT OUSE VALLEY TRUST AGM
                 Councillor Mrs J Peters reported on her recent attendance at the Great Ouse Valley Trust AGM on 22nd April 2023.

      17.      UPDATES

a. Speed Watch – Councillor Hall reported that Speedwatch had begun to operate regularly again and of 96 vehicles recorded on the High Street last Tuesday, none had exceeded 30mph.  However, the presence of the Team in a visible location does act as a deterrent.  Mention was made of Project Edward, an initiative to raise road safety awareness and an event being held the following day in the Market Square, St Neots to promote road safety.     It was noted that currently the MVAS was most effective at The Offords end of the High Street as vehicles were slowing down on sight of the Unit.  However, the unit had recorded two vehicles travelling in excess of 85mph but these were rare occurrences.  Looking forward, Councillor Hall suggested that purchase of a second MVAS Unit should form part of the Village Plan.  Given the requirement to recharge the MVAS batteries every two weeks, it was
RESOLVED

     that a payment of £25 be made to Councillor Hall to compensate him for energy costs incurred in recharging the MVAS batteries.                                              
b. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Update - Nothing to report.  
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee – see Minute No 10a
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc – The Clerk undertook to ask County Highways to cut overgrown trees/shrubs which were obscuring the 30mph speed sign on Paxton Hill. 
 18.         FINANCE MATTERS       
                Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 15th May and card 


payments since the last meeting, it was
                    RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved – 
16th March: Total Energies (Street Lighting)                                           £191.38

26th March: Microsoft 365 Renewal                                                         £79.99 
16th April: Netwise – Premium Package                                                   £492
 

(Host, Support & Maintenance)

20th April: Easiprint: Paxton Post (March/April)                                     £349.32

24th April: RoSPA Play Safety (inspection of Saxon Green)                   £115.20

27th April: Cllr H. Fieldhouse (reimburse for items from Ibbetts         £28.67

to adjust Saxon Green gate and new utility keys for dog bins)

30th April: Buchans Landscaping (Grounds Maintenance)                    £631.56

6th May: CCC Contribution to LHI Scheme, MVAS, High Street            £486.34

12th May: LGS Services (Internal Audit)                                                    £90.00

14th May: Sundries for Annual Meeting                                                    £24.00

Parish Clerk – Quarterly Wky At Home                                                      £97

Parish Clerk – Travel expenses (3 x Great Paxton visits = 30 miles

and return visit to Internal Auditor in Highfields Caldecote = 48 miles

@ .45p per mile)                                                                                             £35.10

Parish Clerk – Salary from 24th March to 11th May                                £664.08

2023 (8 weeks)    

HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                         £166.10

HMRC (includes £0.10 online payment fee)  

b. that Councillor R Widdowson be appointed to verify and sign the Bank Reconciliation statements in 2023/24.
            19.       DATE OF MEETINGS IN 2023
 RESOLVED

 that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 10th July, 18th September, 16th October and 27th November 2023 at 7.30pm.  
                                                           Chairman

